# NORTH AMERICA WAS SUPPOSED TO BE BACK ON TRACK. IS IT?

2023 LATIN AMERICA INSIGHTS REPORT Insights from the U.S., Mexico, Brazil & Colombia CHAPTER II-A VIEW FROM MEXICO



The conclusion of the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) negotiations paved the way for the renewal of a rulesbased approach that had been successful in promoting growth since the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) came into force in 1994. At least that's how the story was supposed to go.

A mere two years after USMCA was enacted, politics have driven North America back to a crossroads.

81

### An era of economic regionalism

With some observers going as far as declaring globalism and globalization dead, the need for a sound regional business approach has come into focus.<sup>1</sup> Competition between the U.S. and China, Russia's aggression against Ukraine and logistics risks exposed by the COVID-19 pandemic have revealed the fragility of global value chains, leading companies to nearshore production, often accompanied by their major suppliers.

For a region that encompasses economies that rank first, eighth and fifteenth in terms of GDP<sup>2</sup>, and all among<sup>3</sup> the 30-largest consumer markets in the world, this is a historic opportunity. Nearshoring is driving investments into the U.S.<sup>4</sup> and Mexico<sup>5</sup>, with Canada<sup>6</sup> performing similarly well. This is expected to continue as innovation and climate action are pursued through industrial policy<sup>7</sup> of a scale with no recent precedent.

But, as usual, politics are muddling the picture.



The North American Leaders' Summit that took place in Mexico City in January allowed for displays of unity that matter in a turbulent global environment, more so given the U.S.' shifting trade and investment relationship with China. Regional goodwill, however, is yet to be tested as thorny trade issues were neither resolved nor forgotten. Prime Minister Justin Trudeau publicly aired Canada's concerns over Mexican policies on energy<sup>8</sup>, mining<sup>9</sup> and biotech corn<sup>10</sup>, leading President López Obrador to propose the well-worn path<sup>11</sup> of meeting individual companies rather than discussing systemic solutions. Rather than make them a public point of contention at the summit, the U.S. chose to address trade issues through technical channels. Yet, on various occasions, National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan confirmed<sup>12</sup> that energy consultations could soon escalate into panels, Secretary of Agriculture Tom Vilsack promised swift and uncompromising<sup>13</sup> action against Mexico's proposed ban on biotech corn and the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative stated<sup>14</sup> that it will review a "disappointing" USMCA panel interpretation" on auto parts.



### A time of political individualism

Seeking exclusive benefits for some of their constituents, all three countries have taken substantive actions that either impair regional trade or undermine investor rights. The first country to lose a panel under the USMCA was Canada<sup>15</sup>, over dairy products, followed by the U.S.<sup>16</sup>, over automotive rules of origin. In both cases, it could be argued that the policies of the losing countries hurt North American competitiveness in specific sectors.

Though Mexico has not yet been declared to have violated the USMCA by any panel, its actions are having a broader, deeper impact on regional trade and investment. There are several sector-specific disagreements brewing, including around agriculture<sup>17</sup>, fuels<sup>18</sup> and the use of natural gas pipelines.<sup>19</sup> Perhaps more importantly, a systemic dispute has emerged over President Andrés Manuel López Obrador's policies on electricity<sup>20</sup>, with implications far beyond power generation.

By explicitly favoring the state-owned Federal Electricity Commission's ("CFE") fossil fuel plants over private renewable energy, the government has made it much more difficult for all companies in Mexico, and those with supply chains stretching into the country, to cut carbon emissions and meet net-zero targets. Mexico's shortcomings in supplying reliable, clean energy increasingly undermine North American competitiveness.

The future is green, but Mexico is holding the region back.



#### The 2024 elections come to the fore

The centrality of state-owned energy companies to the Mexican President's politics suggests that these dynamics are unlikely to change during the remainder of his term. Moreover, the electoral roadmap on both sides of the border will likely reinforce politically-expedient government positions as opposed to technically sound alternatives. Every 12 years, the presidential election cycles of Mexico and the U.S. overlap, as will be the case in 2024. Both countries are already barreling toward highly competitive contests, if not outright contentious ones.

In Mexico, the government is working to weaken<sup>21</sup> independent electoral bodies. Key local elections will be held in June 2023, and President López Obrador hopes to have an agreement within his party shortly thereafter on who will seek to succeed him.<sup>22</sup> In the U.S., potential candidates are already being encouraged<sup>23</sup> to test the waters and are preparing to fundraise<sup>24</sup> with an eye on the months-long primary process that is only a year away.

Should one or more of the current disputes under the USMCA lead to the establishment of a panel — as is increasingly expected — campaigns will be underway in all but name by the time an arbitral decision is delivered. Elections on both sides of the border are bound to be perceived as choices between continuity and change, making sitting governments more likely to double down on challenged policies than to quickly retreat from them, even if their positions are unlikely to prevail in international arbitration.

If this comes to pass, the private sector will have to keep working hard to identify and expand business opportunities. Companies have succeeded in doing so — projects continue to be announced. For all the talk of doomsday scenarios, President López Obrador continues to speak<sup>25</sup> of strengthening ties with the U.S., even while missing opportunities to do so. As for participants in troubled sectors, such as energy, they will require robust value defense strategies that are likely to include further legal action.



June's gubernatorial elections in Coahuila and the State of Mexico — the latter being home to 12.5 million voters, the country's largest registry - will be a political test of strength on the road to 2024. President López Obrador's MORENA party leads in opinion polls. A revived opposition coalition, Va Por México, comprised of longtime rival parties PRI, PAN and PRD, have closed ranks and pledged to run together at the state and federal level. As MORENA's geographical footprint expands, it has also proven to be an uneasy alliance of forces. In Coahuila, a leading internal candidate renounced his federal government post and party card and has been nominated by a third party. Meanwhile, President López Obrador has pushed a controversial electoral reform through Congress that curtails the autonomous National Electoral Institute ("INE"). Most legal experts believe many of its components to be unconstitutional and Mexico's Supreme Court is expected to decide the issue.<sup>26</sup>

### The future can still be bright for North America

A new Mexican administration will be sworn in on October 1, 2024, followed by a new or incumbent president in the U.S. on January 20, 2025. The countdown to the first review of the USMCA in 2026, where members will decide on the continuity of the agreement, will be well underway.<sup>27</sup>

The two administrations will be under pressure to produce positive economic results. They will be inclined to plan for the medium-term while also considering how to best capitalize on global trends in pursuit of national goals. Even the current government of Mexico, while refusing to change course, implicitly recognized this to be the case when announcing new climate goals.<sup>28</sup>

Aligning regional action with international trends would be a big step forward for North America. History tells us this is possible. At other critical moments for the region, most notably the ratification processes of NAFTA<sup>29</sup> and the USMCA<sup>30</sup>, broad, cross-border, business-led coalitions put ideas on the table and advocated for their adoption. To fulfill the promise of the region, they must do so again.

### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Greg Ip, "In Davos, Leaders Fret Over Fragmenting Global Economy," The Wall Street Journal (January 18, 2023) <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-davos-leaders-fret-over-fragmenting-global-economy-11674042832</u>
- "GDP, current prices (Billions of U.S. dollars)," International Monetary Fund World Economic Outlook (October 2022), <u>https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDPD@WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOWORLD</u>.
- 3. Homi Kharas and Wolfgang Fengler, "Which will be the top 30 consumer markets of this decade? 5 Asian markets below the radar," The Brookings Institution (August 31, 2021), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2021/08/31/which-will-be-the-top-30-consumer-markets-of-this-decade-5-asian-markets-below-the-radar/</u>.
- Massoud A Derhally, "US was the world's top recipient of foreign direct investment in 2021, IMF says," The National (December 7, 2022), <u>https://www.thenationalnews.com/business/economy/2022/12/07/us-was-the-worlds-top-recipient-of-foreign-direct-investment-in-2021-imf-says/</u>.
- 5. "México atrae inversiones por 2,050 mdd gracias al nearshoring," Expansión (November 8, 2022), <u>https://expansion.mx/econo-mia/2022/11/08/mexico-atrae-inversiones-por-2-050-mdd-gracias-al-nearshoring</u>. (Spanish language)
- Mark C. Katz, Charles Tingley, and Dajena Pechersky, "Government Report Indicates Robust Foreign Investment Review in Canada," Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP via Lexology (December 1, 2022), <u>https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx-</u> ?g=6c2988f9-2a77-4cee-b0e6-ef1df42b62cd.
- "FACT SHEET: The Inflation Reduction Act Supports Workers and Families," The White House (August 19, 2022), <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/19/fact-sheet-the-inflation-reduction-act-supports-workers-and-families/</u>.
- 8. Jarrett Renshaw and Dave Graham, "North America vows to strengthen economic ties, Mexico energy row rumbles on," Reuters (January 10, 2023), <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/north-america-leaders-pledge-cooperation-semiconduc-tors-drugs-2023-01-10/.</u>
- @JustinTrudeau, Twitter (January 10, 2023, 10:44 PM), https://twitter.com/JustinTrudeau/status/1613018934781050882?ref\_src=twsrc%5Etfw ("Canada is the largest foreign investor in Mexico's mining sector and today, I met the President and CEO of Toronto-based @TorexGold, Jody Kuzenko, to discuss the company's sustainable and responsible mining in Mexico. We also spoke about jobs, diversity, inclusion, and more.").
- 10. "Minister Ng meets with Mexico's Secretary of Economy Raquel Buenrostro," Government of Canada Global Affairs Canada (January 9, 2023), <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2023/01/minister-ng-meets-with-mexicos-secretary-of-economy-raquel-buenrostro.html.</u>
- 11. Jamison Cocklin, "Mexico's AMLO Meets With U.S. Energy Companies, Says LNG Projects Advancing," Natural Gas Intelligence (June 8, 2022), https://www.naturalgasintel.com/mexicos-amlo-meets-with-u-s-energy-companies-says-lng-projects-advancing/
- 12. "Press Gaggle by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan," The White House (January 9, 2023), <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/</u> briefing-room/press-briefings/2023/01/09/press-gaggle-by-national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan/.
- 13. RBAIN, "Vilsack on Dispute with Mexico over GMO Corn Imports," U.S. Department of Agriculture (January 10, 2023), <u>https://www.usda.gov/media/radio/daily-newsline/2023-01-10/vilsack-dispute-mexico-over-gmo-corn-imports</u>.
- @USTRSpox, Twitter (January 11, 2023, 4:00 PM), <u>https://twitter.com/USTRSpox/status/1613279711135776770?s=20&t=</u> <u>ESHWyxNqusrFVVklUmJzkA</u> ("The disappointing USMCA panel interpretation could result in less North American content in automobiles, less investment across the region, and fewer jobs.").
- 15. Andrea Shalal and David Ljunggren, "Canada violated USMCA trade pact by reserving dairy quotas dispute panel," Reuters (January 4, 2022), <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/panel-finds-canadas-practice-reserving-dairy-quotas-inconsis-tent-with-usmca-2022-01-04/</u>.

- 16. Eric Martin, Brian Platt, Max de Haldevang, and Keith Naughton, "Mexico, Canada Win Trade Panel's Nod Over US on Car-Content Rules," Bloomberg (December 8, 2022), <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-08/mexico-canada-win-panel-s-nod-over-us-on-car-content-rules</u>.
- 17. Vanessa Buschschlüter, "Mexico's planned GM corn ban 'deep concern' for US," BBC News (November 29, 2022), <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-63793651</u>.
- Sheky Espejo, "KKR's Monterra threatens arbitration against Mexico; favors negotiation," S&P Global Commodity Insights (February 22, 2022), <u>https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/022222-kkrs-monter-ra-threatens-arbitration-against-mexico-favors-negotiation</u>.
- 19. María José Goytia, "Supreme Court Rules Against SENER's Gas Decree." Mexico Business News (September 14, 2022), <u>https://mexicobusiness.news/energy/news/supreme-court-rules-against-seners-gas-decree</u>.
- 20. "EXPLAINER: US energy sector dispute with Mexico," AP News (July 21, 2022), <u>https://apnews.com/article/canada-mexico-ca-ribbean-global-trade-7a53fb3f204bdc1e79f08a6ac852c20a.</u>
- 21. David Agren, "Mexico's Congress approves López Obrador's cuts to electoral authority," Financial Times (December 16, 2022), https://www.ft.com/content/50688532-94d0-4eaf-8227-2c37a230e649
- 22. Emir Olivares and Alonso Urrutia, "AMLO reúne a sus posibles sucesores para valorar las lealtades a su proyecto," La Jornada (December 21, 2022) <a href="https://www.jornada.com.mx/2022/12/21/politica/009n1pol">https://www.jornada.com.mx/2022/12/21/politica/009n1pol</a> (Spanish language)
- 23. Kim Bojórquez, "Utah GOP lawmakers urge Florida Gov. Ron DeSantis to explore presidential run," Axios Salt Lake City (November 15, 2022), <u>https://www.axios.com/local/salt-lake-city/2022/11/15/utah-gop-lawmakers-urge-ron-desantis-run-president.</u>
- 24. Steve Contorno, "Momentum and planning for DeSantis 2024 bid takes off after resounding Florida win," CNN (November 10, 2022), <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2022/11/09/politics/ron-desantis-2024-president-trump-florida/index.html.</u>
- 25. Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "México y Estados Unidos fortalecen cooperación y amistad. Conferencia presidente AMLO," YouTube (October 14, 2022), <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3Myi\_EKLVvs. (Spanish language)</u>
- Carina García, "PAN, PRI y PRD interponen recurso de inconstitucionalidad contra Plan B," Expansión (January 23, 2023), <u>https://politica.expansion.mx/congreso/2023/01/23/pan-y-prd-interponen-accion-de-inconstitucionalidad-con-tra-el-plan-b-electoral (Spanish language)</u>
- 27. "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) Chapter 34 article 34.7," U. S. Trade Representative <u>https://ustr.gov/sites/</u> <u>default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/34\_Final\_Provisions.pdf</u>
- Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores, "Mexico announces new commitments to combat climate change at COP27," Gobierno de México (November 14, 2022), <u>https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/mexico-announces-new-commitments-to-combat-climatechange-at-cop27. (Spanish language)</u>
- 29. Andrew Glass, "Clinton signs NAFTA into law, Dec. 8, 1993," POLITICO (December 8, 2018), <u>https://www.politico.com/sto-ry/2018/12/08/clinton-signs-nafta-into-law-dec-8-1993-1040789.</u>
- 30. "U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement: 39 U.S. states count Canada or Mexico as their top trading partner," USMCA Coalition (last visited January 19, 2023), <u>https://www.usmcacoalition.org/.</u>



PABLO ZÁRATE Mexico Lead, Strategic Communications and Public Affairs, Latin America



**DAMIÁN MARTÍNEZ TAGÜEÑA** Strategic Communications and Public Affairs, Latin America



JUAN BOSCO R. BALLVÉ Strategic Communications and Public Affairs, Latin America

For questions, please contact Pablo Zárate at pablo.zarate@fticonsulting.com

To stay smart on North American relations and for further insights into doing business in North America, consider subscribing to The North American Agenda, a biweekly newsletter by FTI Consulting's binational team of policy, international relations, and industry experts. Follow this <u>link</u> to subscribe.

The views expressed herein are those of the author(s) and not necessarily the views of FTI Consulting, Inc., its management, its subsidiaries, its affiliates, or its other professionals.

FTI Consulting, Inc., including its subsidiaries and affiliates, is a consulting firm and is not a certified public accounting firm or a law firm.

FTI Consulting is an independent global business advisory firm dedicated to helping organizations manage change, mitigate risk and resolve disputes: financial, legal, operational, political & regulatory, reputational and transactional. FTI Consulting professionals, located in all major business centers throughout the world, work closely with clients to anticipate, illuminate and overcome complex business challenges and opportunities. ©2023 FTI Consulting, Inc. All rights reserved. www.fticonsulting.com

# FTI Consulting Strategic Communications Latin America Practice

### WASHINGTON DC

555 12th Street, NW Suite 700 Washington, DC 20004 United States Tel: +1 202 312 9100 Fax: +1 202 312 9101

### HOUSTON

1301 McKinney Street Suite 3500 Houston, TX 77010 United States Tel: +1 800 349 9990 Fax: +1 713 353 5459

### MEXICO CITY

Boulevard Manuel Ávila Camacho No. 126, oficina 6B Lomas de Chapultepec Mexico, CDMX 11000 Mexico Tel: +52 55 5540 7023 Fax: +52 55 5540 7024

### BOGOTÁ

Calle 77 No 11-19 piso 2 Bogota Colombia Tel: +57 1 319 8400

## SÃO PAULO

Av. Presidente Juscelino Kubitschek, 1327 – 3º andar Condomínio Edifício Internacional Plaza II Itaim Bibi São Paulo SP 04543-011 Brazil Tel: +55 11 97227 7868 Fax: +55 11 3078 0144

